Draft Minutes—September 19, 2006
Academic Senate Minutes and Notes—February 2, 2010

COASTLINE COMMUNITY COLLEGE

ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING

February 2, 2010
MINUTES and NOTES
Present:
Gayle Berggren, Cheryl Chapman, Bob Covert, Jeanette Ellis, Fred Feldon, Marilyn Fry, Pedro Gutierrez, Ann Holliday, Dan Johnson, Nancy Jones, Noha Kabaji, Linda Kuntzman, Ken Leighton, Margaret Lovig, Helen McClure, Ted Marcus, Ailene Nguyen, Christy Nguyen, Jeanne Oelstrom, Catherine Palmer, Mallini Roeun, Celeste Ryan, James Schilling, Remon Wahba, Randall Warwick, Susan Winterbourne, Cheryl Babler (V.P. Instruction), Wendy Sacket (Classified Delegate), Bob Fey (CFE/AFT Executive Director, Local 1911), Barbara Price (CCA/CTA President) 

Absent: 
Lisa Lee (ex), Stacey Phelps (ex), Cheryl Stewart (ex), Terry Strauss-Thacker (ex), Michael Warner (ex), Michelle Wild (ex)
Guests:
Marilyn Brock (Interim President), Lee Fuller (SAC President), Michelle Ma (Director of Marketing and Public Relations), Kevin McElroy (Vice President of Administrative Services), Carleen Perez (SAC Interim Treasurer)


At 12:30 p.m. the meeting was called to order in the Fourth Floor Conference Room of the Coastline College Center by Nancy Jones with the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.

AGENDA/MINUTES/CONSENT CALENDAR

Noha Kabaji moved to adopt the agenda with additions (second, Jeanette Ellis).  MSU
Marilyn Fry moved to add two emergency items to the Action Items section of the agenda:  the appointment of two members of the Curriculum Committee Nominating Committee and the addition of a new faculty position on the Curriculum Committee:  Health, Nutrition, Gerontology, and Physical Education (second Ken Leighton).  

Curriculum Committee Faculty Co-Chair Marilyn Fry explained that nominations for candidates for Curriculum Committee have to be submitted by February 19, so members of the Nominating Committee need to be selected today.  The Curriculum Committee was supposed to also choose two members of a four-member Nominating Committee, but it forgot to do that last fall.

Ann Holliday moved to amend the motion to appoint four members of the Curriculum Committee Nominating Committee today (second, Bob Covert).    

The perfected motion is to add two emergency items to the Action Items section of the agenda:  the appointment of four members of the Curriculum Committee Nominating Committee and the addition of a new faculty position on the Curriculum Committee:  Health, Nutrition, Gerontology, and Physical Education.  MSU with 17 votes of yes
Roll Call:  Nancy Jones announced that two Senators had contacted the Senate Office to be excused from today’s meeting:  Cheryl Stewart and Michael Warner.
Bob Covert moved to approve the minutes of December 1, 2009 (second, Helen McClure).  MSU

ACTION ITEMS
Selection and Confirmation of Senate Appointees to the Vice Chancellor of Human Resources Search Committee:  Nancy Jones said that Vice Chancellor of Human Resources Joe Quarles is retiring in June 2010.  We need one faculty member from Coastline to be on the Search Committee for his position.  The person needs to be available on February 3 from 8:00 to 11:00 a.m., on April 9 from 12:00 noon until 3:00 p.m., and all day on April 29 and 30.  Nancy asked for volunteers.  Bob Covert said that he would like to serve on this committee; he served on the last search committee for this position.  Randall Warwick suggested Ann Holliday.  Ann said that she is serving on the Presidential Search Committee and will not have time to serve on two major search committees.  

Ann Holliday moved to approve Bob Covert for Academic Senate Appointee on the Vice Chancellor of Human Resources Search Committee by acclamation (second, Marilyn Fry).  MSU

SPECIAL REPORTS/UPDATES
Interim President Marilyn Brock:  Nancy Jones introduced Interim President Marilyn Brock.  Marilyn Brock said that she is very pleased to be serving as Interim President of Coastline Community College.  She has been working in the California community college system as a teacher and an administrator for 35 years, and she has served as an interim administrator at several colleges since her retirement.  She has heard great things about Coastline through the years, and she expects great things from Coastline in the years to come.  It is exciting to be a part of helping Coastline through these difficult financial times.  Working together, we can all get through these times with a stronger college in the end.  

Marilyn Brock said that she really wants to get to know faculty and staff and to talk to them.  If anyone would like to see her, he or she can make an appointment with Laurie Swancutt.  Marilyn also talked about the All-College Meeting that was coming up on Friday, February 4, 2010.  It would be held at the Rose Center in Westminster.  She encouraged everyone to attend the General Session so that they would have the opportunity to share their ideas for 2015.  Afterwards, the faculty would be able to meet to discuss the Academic Quality Rubric.  
Student Advisory Council Report:  SAC President Lee Fuller introduced Carleen Perez, SAC Interim Treasurer.  First, Lee Fuller said, he wanted to talk about Ann Holliday, who served as a dedicated SAC Advisory for many years and really helped to develop SAC.  SAC wanted to honor her and, therefore, voted unanimously to present a resolution to former Student Advisory Council Advisor Ann Holliday.  Lee read the resolution and presented Ann Holliday with the large framed resolution.  He said that, in her honor, SAC has declared December 17 of each year an official holiday:  “the SAC Holliday.”  Lee also presented framed certificates to Vice President of Instruction Cheryl Babler and Vice President of Administrative Services Kevin McElroy for their very good support of SAC during the past six months.

Lee Fuller said that SAC held a planning meeting in January and made a list of the meetings for spring.  There will be SAC meetings every two weeks instead of every week, and they will be scheduled at different locations throughout the College.  The agendas for their Monday night meetings (beginning at 5:30 p.m.) will be posted online on the SAC web page on the Friday before the meeting, in conformance with the Brown Act.  They are also trying to get their minutes posted online.  These are open meetings, open to everyone.  They are trying to have the meetings also open via teleconference so that distance learning students can join SAC.  Soon, with Ted Boehler’s help, they hope to have meetings in Second Life.  

March 8, Coastline will be joining other student government organizations to promote a State rally to let California legislators know about the importance of California community colleges and to urge them to support community colleges and to resist cutting budgets to these colleges.  Coastline SAC is opposed to the proposals of other colleges to have a walk-out on that day.  That seems counterproductive.  From Friday noon on March 12 until Friday noon on March 19, students, faculty, staff, and citizens are urged to text message the Governor and the legislators with the message “No More Cuts.”  The goal is to have a million text messages sent throughout the State.  SAC will provide a list of telephone numbers.  A person can text only one time. CCA/CTA President Barbara Price said that there is going to be a huge demonstration at California community colleges, California State University campuses, and University of California campuses on March 4.  Barbara said that she would send Lee Fuller the information about it.  

Carleen Perez said that in April SAC is planning an exciting World’s Fair, Earth Day, Cultural Fair, and blood drive all on one day.  SAC is also planning a chili cook off, which will be a fundraiser for SAC and for another charity.  The date has not yet been set.  The idea will be to have faculty and staff participate by bringing their best chili dishes.     

Lee Fuller said that SAC is in the process of rewriting its by-laws.  A task force has been appointed.  The members would appreciate any suggestions from faculty.

Ann Holliday asked if SAC has appointed a student delegate to the Academic Senate.  The by-laws state that the SAC secretary will be the representative to the Academic Senate.  Lee Fuller said that, no, SAC is looking for someone who can attend the meetings on Tuesday afternoons.

Budget Update:  Vice President of Administrative Services Kevin McElroy said that he will just give a quick update on the budget situation.  There is no new news.  Kevin quoted District Vice Chancellor of Administrative Services C.M. Brahmbhatt as describing the situation in terms of “the good, the bad, and the ugly.”  The good news is that the Governor’s budget includes 2.2% of growth.  That means that we can allow enrollments to grow by 2.2% and receive the proportionate additional apportionment.  However, Kevin noted this is more like “back-fill” than growth money because last year more than that percentage was reduced from our apportionment. Other good news is that student tuition will not be raised above $26 per unit.  The bad news is that there is a reduction in Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA), which means fewer dollars per Full Time Equivalent Student (FTES):  a $650,000 reduction for the Coast Community College District.  The “ugly” is that categorical funding is going to remain at the reductions of last year.  We were able to maintain services in matriculation, EOPS (Extended Opportunity Programs and Services), DSP&S (Disabled Students Programs & Services), and other services this year by using one-time monies from the federal bail-out program and district general funds.

On the District level, we have a structural budget deficit in funding of $10.6 million for 2010/11.  The District Budget Advisory Committee (DBAC) has been discussing ways to make up that amount of money that we will not have.  One way is to encourage faculty and staff to retire or separate from the district via the ENDS (Early Notification Departure Stimulus) Program.  So far 52 people have turned in a letter stating their intention to retire or separate in June 2010; 20 of these are faculty.  There is an April deadline when these people or others turn in a letter of their final declaration to separate in June 2010.  We project three years of deficits ahead, so there will be continual “belt tightening” as expenses continue to go up but no new money from the state is projected as coming in to the District.

However, the Coast Community College District is not in as bad a shape as many other districts are. Vice Chancellor Brahmbhatt’s recommendations to our Board of Trustees and their subsequent decisions have been very prudent through the years with District finances, so we have been able to delay major budget cuts up through the end of this fiscal year, June 30, 2010.  Also, at Coastline, we have been good stewards of our money, so we have built a strong reserve. We are projecting a larger-than-usual ending balance this year. All three colleges in the district will be contributing a portion of their ending balance to the district this year to help balance the 2010/11 district budget. Gayle Berggren asked where this ending balance money is coming from.  Is it coming from ISD (Instructional Services Development) and Contract Education and some other sources?  Kevin McElroy said that Contract Education, particularly our Military Education Program, has been particularly successful.  It has contributed millions of dollars to our reserve budget.  However, it is a very competitive field; more and more institutions are providing college classes to military personnel.  ISD is not generating any surplus money that is returned to the college general fund at this time; it is covering expenses and reinvesting all surplus money into new product development. The licensing of telecourses has fallen off in the past five years as more and more colleges offer online classes rather than traditional telecourses.

 Additionally, Kevin noted that this Friday, February 6, at the All-College Meeting, we will begin the planning process for the next five years-plus and have titled the project; “2015 and Beyond!”  We will spend most of the spring semester developing this new five year Master Plan for the college through our existing participatory governance structure. Stay tuned for more information on participating in the process.

CCA/CTA President Barbara Price asked about the $26 per unit tuition that students pay.  Kevin McElroy said that the College collects the money locally and sends it to the State, where it is put into the General Fund. It comes back to us through the FTES apportionment formula paid from the State We need to let our students know that the College does not keep the money.  The $26 tuition is a miniscule amount of the total cost of education on a per student basis. 

Lastly, Kevin McElroy encouraged faculty to support the SAC proposal to lobby the Governor and State legislators for “NO MORE CUTS” to our CC system so things don’t get worse.
ACTION ITEMS (continued)
Curriculum Committee:  Curriculum Committee Faculty Co-Chair Marilyn Fry explained that we need people to serve on the Curriculum Committee Nominating Committee, people willing to contact faculty for the positions that are open this spring.  We like to have at least two people run for each position.  The Nominating Committee is supposed to have four members.  

Ann Holliday moved to approve four Senators to serve on the Curriculum Committee Nominating Committee (second, Dan Johnson).  MSC with 2 no votes.

Nancy Jones asked for volunteers to serve on this committee.  Dan Johnson, Pedro Gutierrez, Ken Leighton, and Jeanette Ellis volunteered to serve.  Nancy said that Academic Senate Secretary Kristen Le can provide them with names, phone numbers, and e-mail addresses of faculty in the open positions.  They said that they would phone or e-mail these faculty this week.

Marilyn Fry said that we lost a faculty member on the Curriculum Committee this year because last spring we changed the Academic Senate By-Laws and eliminated the one-year-term position of an Academic Senator to report to the Senate about the activities of the Curriculum Committee.  Instead, the new by-laws state that the Curriculum Committee Faculty Co-Chair must be a Senator, and that Senator will bring the information to the Senate about Curriculum Committee activities and will also serve on the Executive Committee.  Last year, Debbie Secord presented a Program Review on a combination of several disciplines:  Health, Nutrition, Gerontology, and Physical Education.  This seemed a good grouping of disciplines that should be represented on the Curriculum Committee.  Currently, Health, Nutrition, and Gerontology are represented by Social Sciences, which also includes many other disciplines.  In the beginning, Physical Education was represented on the Curriculum Committee by Vocational Programs (now called Career and Technical Education); in 1991, Physical Education began to be represented by Emeritus since most of the Physical Education classes were in that department.  Now that we have more classes that are not in Emeritus, it seems best combined with other health subjects.    

Ann Holliday moved to add a new faculty position on the Curriculum Committee:  Health, Nutrition, Gerontology, and Physical Education (second, Bob Covert).  MSU
Ann Holliday asked what is happening to the Emeritus Program.  Cheryl Babler said that it is being downsized for this summer, but it will continue to offer classes in the regular semesters.  Even though the classes are non-credit classes, they still have earned the College 400 FTES a year.  We are researching all the other community colleges to see what they are doing with their non-credit classes.  There are three cost analysis scenarios.  In the future, non-credit students may have to pay something for their classes.  Ann Holliday said that the Academic Senate needs to hear about these three scenarios.  Can we put that on the agenda for the next meeting?  Cheryl Babler said that she could report on them at the next meeting. 
SPECIAL REPORTS/UPDATES
Professional Experts Applications:  Michelle Ma, Director of Marketing and Public Relations, said that her department is making a special effort to cut costs.  We are cutting back on paid advertisements.  One way to get publicity for Coastline without any cost is to have news articles about Coastline activities published and to have Coastline mentioned in news articles.  Reporters often go to universities and colleges to find experts to interview on news articles they are working on.  If an expert is quoted, his or her name is given in the news article along with the name of Coastline.  In order to be able to direct reporters to experts in the college, the Marketing Committee has created a form for faculty to fill out to let the Public Relations Department know whom to direct reporters to see.  She had an example of a completed form used by the University of Portland, which has a list of experts on its website.  We will be creating a list of experts at Coastline for the Coastline website.  Michelle Ma urged faculty to fill out the forms for all their areas of expertise.

ANNOUNCEMENTS/INFORMATION ITEMS

President’s Report:  Nancy Jones said that the ENDS Program has been successful in decreasing costs to the District.  Originally, the District was counting on only 50 employees taking this incentive and choosing to retire in June 2010, but already 52 have sent in their first letters of intention.  Five faculty in the District have sent the second letter that guarantees that they will leave then.  If we get another 10 employees, it will help the budget a great deal.  Coastline has 11 employees who have sent in their first letter.
There has been a concern about the information that Coastline is paying Betty Disney to return as a consultant to the Early College High School.  However, she will not be paid from the General Fund; she will be paid by Contract Education as she is advising only on the Early College High School that is being set up in China.  The college classes taught there will be part of Contract Education.  Gayle Berggren asked if Betty Disney would be the administrator of that China ECHS.  Nancy Jones said, no.

As for the Credits for College program, Dean Vinicio Lopez has said that the program this spring has only 17 classes; all the classes have between 18 and 40 students enrolled.  This number will continue for the fall semester:  only one class per high school.  Cheryl Babler said that the College is tracking these high school students who are taking our classes in the Credits for College Program.  At least 18 students have graduated and are continuing their education at Coastline.
Cheryl Babler said that with Betty Disney’s retirement, the dean position at the Costa Mesa Center this spring is being filled by two other deans:  Tom Snyder is there Monday, Wednesday, and Friday; and Shalamon Duke is there on Tuesday and Thursday.  The College is able to save money by not replacing the dean at this time.  Jeanette Ellis said that the faculty are very happy with both deans so far.

Nancy Jones said that Pat Arlington has asked her to remind faculty to assess their SLOs.  It is very easy to do in Seaport.   

Nancy Jones asked faculty to pay attention to an e-mail sent to them about the 2010 Spring Leadership Workshop on February 26 in Room 315 at the Garden Grove Center from 9:30 to 11:30 a.m. and 1:30 until 3:30 p.m.  The deadline for registration is Thursday, February 18, 2010.   

The Area D meeting is going to be held on Saturday, April 3, at Golden West College.  She passed around a sign-up sheet for Senators planning to attend.
Nancy Jones asked Senators to share their concerns about the financial situation.  The State is emphasizing a focus on career & technical education, transfer courses, and basic skills.  Noha Kabaji asked if there was going to be money for part-time faculty parity.  CCA President Barbara Price said that parity money is categorical.  The idea behind parity pay was to bring the hourly salaries of part-time faculty up to the level of the pay for full-time faculty.  But it just hasn’t happened that way.  Last year, the District held back the parity funding from the State until the end of June.  Then the District didn’t want to pay it all because someone in the District Office had miscalculated the year before and overpaid part-timers.  CCA negotiated a contract that would give all part-time faculty their full parity money in a lump sum at the end of the academic year.  She asked faculty to e-mail her if they have any questions.
DISCUSSION ITEMS
District Policy Changes:  Nancy Jones said that the latest versions of the District policies that are in the process of revision were sent to Senators electronically for their review.  Those policies included: Employee Recruitment & Selection Policy, Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO) Policy, Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO) Plan Policy Statement, Faculty Hiring Policy, Faculty Qualifications, Classified Staff Hiring Policy, Confidential Staff Hiring Policy, Management Hiring Policy (see attached).  Did anyone see any concerns or problems with them?

Ann Holliday moved to add another emergency item to the agenda to approve these policies as revised (second, Helen McClure).  MSC with 19 yes votes and 2 abstentions

Ann Holliday moved to approve the policy changes in District policies as received today to be sent to the Board of Trustees (second, Bob Covert).  MSU

All-College Meeting:  Dan Johnson said that there will be a one-hour break-out session at the All-College Meeting on Friday, February 5.  Tables will already be set up from the meeting.  We will use 16 tables with discussions of four topics where faculty can brainstorm good ideas on the topic of their choice.  We need facilitators at each table and thought that Senators would be the best ones to do that.  He passed around a sign-up sheet.
Seaport—Should Seaport Sites Open Early?:  Nancy Jones said that there had been complaints from faculty about the opening of classes on Seaport early.  Students then had access to the quizzes and expected faculty to answer e-mail messages and to grade quizzes the week before school started.  Nancy Jones said that administrators listened to faculty concerns.  Therefore, Dave Thompson and other Seaport programmers are working on enhancements to Seaport so that only a portion of the class information will be open to students before the first day of class.  Students will be able to read information on how to begin the course and information on the course introduction, the instructor profile, the course syllabus, announcements, assignments and grading policy, letter of agreement, Student Learning Outcomes, and Frequently Asked Questions.  Students will, therefore, find out what books they have to buy and will have an overview of the course.  If faculty want to have students start to do some work for the class, the instructor can create a “0 Lesson” that would be open early.  But the rest of the site will not open until the first day of class.  The first day of the spring semester this year was Saturday, January 30, 2010.  Nancy handed out a sheet that explained this modification to Seaport.

CCA/CTA President Barbara Price said that many part-time faculty sent her e-mail messages complaining about Seaport sites’ being open part of the week before the semester and then closed in the middle of the week.  She said that CCA/CTA feels that faculty have academic freedom and have the right to contact students and answer e-mails before the semester begins if they want to, but they should not be forced to begin teaching an online course before the beginning of the semester.  Barbara Price said that she met with Chancellor Ding-Jo Currie, and Ding-Jo helped make changes for the future.  The problem, she said, was that CFE/AFT said that Seaport classes should not be opened the week before the semester begins.  

Nancy Jones asked CFE/AFT Executive Director Bob Fey if he had any comments.  He said that the CFE/AFT position is that faculty should not be expected to work on off-duty days.  

Cheryl Chapman said that there is a problem with enrollments.  Students beg to be let into closed classes, and some faculty try to keep an informal wait list of these students.  The problem is that, when one student drops the class, there is an opening that anyone can take advantage of.  Ann Holliday said that we had understood that, once a student is registered in a class, a pop-up appears on the website telling students what books they should buy and information like this.  But this isn’t happening.

Equivalency Training:  Nancy Jones reminded Senators that the Equivalency Training is tomorrow from 11:30 a.m. until 1:00 p.m.  The Academic Senate is providing lunch for the 34 people who signed up.

Board Members Attendance at ASCCC Plenary Session:  Nancy Jones said that she had heard that one of the Board of Trustees members would like to attend the Spring 2010 Academic Senate for California Community Colleges Plenary Session in San Francisco.  Nancy had thought that it would be a good idea for Coastline to provide some money for the Board member to attend.  But she heard different opinions about the issue.   Some say that Board members get money to go to conferences.  Others say that giving money away like this cuts into the Senate’s ability to do other things.  Some ask, “How do we determine who would be invited?”  This could be setting precedence and could be the start of a “slippery slope.”  We already pay for the registration fees for Coastline Vice Presidents who want to attend a plenary session in Southern California in the fall.  Ken Leighton said that he thought it was a good idea; we need all the good will we can get.  Cheryl Chapman said that the Senate should provide money for Senators to attend plenary sessions first.  She likes to go but needs to use her staff-development money for other conferences and so ends up using her own money to attend the ASCCC plenary sessions.  It was suggested that this be brought back to the Senate as an action item.  We have time to make a decision about this.

CCA/CTA Newsletter:  CCA/CTA President Barbara Price told faculty to look at the CCA Newsletter.  It contains an article about reimbursement for faculty for working on SLOs. 
COLLEGE/SENATE COMMITTEE REPORTS
Academic Senate Elections Committee:  Chair Ken Leighton handed out a sheet reminding Senators of election deadlines:


Equivalency Committees nomination forms are due this Friday (February 5, 2010).


Academic Senate nomination forms are due next Friday (February 12, 2010).


Curriculum Committee nominations forms are due on February 19, 2010.

Classified Council:  Senate Representative to the Classified Council handed out an announcement from the Classified Council.  Dean Shalamon Duke and the Classified Council leadership are going to present at the Association of California College Administrators (ACCCA) annual conference in San Francisco on February 17, 2010.  The topic for this presentation is “Building Leadership Across Campus Constituencies.”  The presenters include Kevin Donahue, Dr. Shalamon Duke, Ken Leighton (Senate Representative), Carol Spoja, Helen Ward, and a SAC representative.

The meeting was adjourned at 2:34 p.m. 
Recorded by Marilyn M. Fry  
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